	PART 1 (OPEN TO THE PUBLIC)
	ITEM NO. 14




REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE



Title:  

Feedback from the meeting – 30 January 2008

Recommendations: That annual private meetings between the committee and internal and external auditors will be scheduled before the next two meetings.

That audit committee combines with the accounts committee and will comprise 8 members plus 2 independent members. a report will be submitted to the Lead Member Customer & Support Services.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

This report informs Members of the matters considered by Audit Committee at its meeting on 30 January, 2008. 
The issues considered were:-

· Audit committee self assessment - the results.

· Audit committee structure.

· Audit committee terms of reference.

· Risk management strategy update and position statement 2007/08.
· Internal Audit Plan progress report April – September 2007.
· Internal Audit benchmarking.
· Internal/external audit joint protocol.
· Internal audit output report to December 2007.
· National fraud initiative update.
· Summary of audit reports issued  October – December 2007.
· Completed investigations October – December 2007.
· Audit Commission reports 

· The Audit and Inspection progress report. 
· Feedback from audit committee 30th October 2007. 

BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:
Reports to Audit Committee 30 October, 2007.

can be found on SOLAR 


ASSESSMENT OF RISK: 
Risk is minimised through the regular monitoring and reporting of exceptional items

	


SOURCE OF FUNDING:

Not applicable

	


LEGAL ADVICE OBTAINED:
Not applicable 

	


FINANCIAL ADVICE OBTAINED: Not applicable

	


CONTACT OFFICER:  Peter Kidd, Senior Scrutiny Support Officer Tel: 793 3322  
E-mail: peter.kidd@salford.gov.uk 


WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S):
All


KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:
    
Internal Audit Policy / Strategy

Risk Management


DETAILS

Issues considered

· Audit Committee Self Assessment.
Nikki Bishop, Head of Audit, reported the results and comments from the completed self assessment questionnaire, which was approved at the last meeting. The report also included a suggested action plan to increase the effectiveness of the committee. Many of the actions will be considered today or at future meetings. There will be private meetings for committee members scheduled before the next 2 meetings, 1 with internal auditors and 1 with the external auditors. These meetings will continue on an annual basis.
The use of a questionnaire is inline with CIPFA guidance and will be an annual task for members of the committee.
· Audit Committee Structure 
18 months after its creation the committee took this opportunity to review its structure. Nikki presented a report analysing a summary of the different structures of audit committees in AGMA. Originally the audit committee had 6 members and 6 named reserves who would step in to replace their “partner” if required, to maintain numbers. However for the purpose of continuity, reserve members were allowed and encouraged to attend meetings. It was generally felt that the time had come to review the membership. 

Members decided that 8 was the ideal number of members and that there will be no reserves. Furthermore that efforts should be made to recruit 2 independent non voting members possibly one with an audit background and one with an accountancy background. Scrutiny Support will investigate the steps taken by Wigan Council to secure their independent audit committee members. 
Members also agreed that they should recommend to cabinet that the audit committee should be combined with the accounts committee, whose purpose it is to approve the council’s financial statements. The accounts committee meet twice a year which may mean the new body may have more meetings than the audit committee, including, perhaps a special meeting to approve and sign off the accounts.
The new audit and accounts committee would be chaired by a member of the opposition as is currently the case with the audit committee.
· Terms of reference
Nikki presented the existing terms of reference fro the audit committee with two suggested additions, which were agreed, one was the result of a legislative change which requires the audit committee to oversee the production of the Annual Governance Statement. The second was the suggestion that the committee could refer matters of concern to the Scrutiny Chairs Group to ensure that identified issues could be followed up and reported back to them.
Members asked for a flowchart which would graphically explain the steps to be taken to progress  any issue that audit committee members are concerned about.

Further discussion took place, as a result of the potential merger of the audit and accounts committee the terms of reference would have to reflect the requirement to approve and sign off the accounts each year.

Members also wanted to strengthen the point on risk related activity to read ;
Seek assurance that action is being taken on risk related issues and if required ask an appropriate person to attend a meeting to give evidence. 
· Risk Management Strategy update & Position Statement

Cliff Peacock attended the meeting to inform members of the progress on risk management throughout the council. The Risk Management Strategy is prepared for submission to the corporate management team and will be presented for consideration at the next audit committee meeting.
Future developments include the launch of a risk management portal possibly April this year, an online training course for staff on risk management in March, comprehensive guidance notes, role definitions and the possibility of one to one training for members to be offered later in the year.
Concerted efforts will be made to embed and raise awareness of risk management making the process more visible and selling its benefits. It may be that all members of audit committee could be accredited in risk management and hopefully cascade the principle to other members.
· Internal Audit Benchmarking

Andy Waine, Audit Manager, presented a report on the second year of Salford’s participation in the CIPFA benchmarking exercise. Andy highlighted the danger of comparisons between authorities and that the purpose of the exercise is to identify possible areas of improvement for participants.

The results reflect favourably on internal audit and the report highlights explanations of any significant differences.

Andy also covered the results of the first years customer satisfaction survey based on CIPFA questions, which is not part of the inter authority comparisons. The results were positive although the number of responses disappointing.

· Internal / External Audit Joint Protocol

Andy Waine presented this report which sets down formally a framework for how the internal audit unit and the audit commission will work together. 
Members were satisfied that the document will help to ensure a continued effective and beneficial relationship between the two parties.

· Internal Audit Output Report - April – December 2007
This report outline the resources used in internal audit so far this financial year as well as the reports issued since the last audit committee meeting, and the number of recommendations. The report also highlights the implementation of recommendations following Post Implementation Reviews (PIR).

To December 78% of the overall plan has been delivered, which is slightly higher than expected due to holidays. At the year end it is anticipated that the unit will achieve close to 100%.
There were 10 reports issued in the period and the report details the number of recommendations and their risk category; high medium or low risk. 
The PIR summary detailed outstanding recommendations and commented as to the reasons why they have not been implemented, this is mainly due to awaiting the actions of others.
Members raised an issue about a PIR on attendance management, which was actually issued after December 31st and was not detailed in the report, however such were the concerns it was felt it should be considered. The report looked at the attendance management process and there were still outstanding recommendations. It was noted that Customer & Support Services Scrutiny have looked in detail at attendance management performance. However the committee felt that it was appropriate to write to the Head of HR and request further information as to why the recommendations have not been fully implemented over a year after the original audit report. 
Further concerns were raised on the debtors report but members were satisfied progress was being made.

Councillor Jolley asked if it were possible to have more detail about outstanding recommendations particularly where high risk ones may be reduced to a lower level following mitigating actions. Members should be looking for assurances that the risk was being managed properly even if a recommendation was unable to be fully implemented at the time.
The committee moved into Part 2 condition to consider the following reports 
· National Fraud Initiative update
The Audit Commission’s data matching exercise is undertaken every 2 years. It is a massive exercise that matches data from public sector bodies such as; payroll, benefits, rents and pensions among others, in order to try and identify potential areas of fraud for further investigation. The report detailed areas of concern, where investigations had to begin, had started or had been concluded.
The low numbers suggest that the councils internal controls combined with the anti fraud and anti corruption strategy contribute to the reduction in fraud.
· Reports issued October – December 2007
Internal Audit and Members were satisfied that HR and finance are carrying out, in a robust manner the pay modelling exercise associated with Job Evaluation, though it remains an area of significant risk.

· Completed Investigations October – December 2007
The committee received their quarterly update on completed investigations on a themed basis. The low numbers reflect the successful measures the council takes to reduce and combat fraud and corruption.
The commit returned to Part 1 condition
· Audit Commission Reports

Audit and Inspection Progress Report 2007

Nigel England, from the Audit Commission, presented a summary of the progress the Audit Commission have made toward the completion of the agreed work programme, the work in progress and the key dates for completion of items, which will appear in the annual audit and inspection letter March 2008.
Notably, the updated scores for the Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) will be published on 8 February 2008.

There were no specific areas of concern that Nigel could draw to the attention of the committee. And further more the audit commission remains assured that appropriate action is being taken to address any matter previously highlighted.
· Feedback from Audit Committee 30 October 2007.
Purchasing cards; the PIR will be complete in the next few days and the committee was assured it would address as far as possible issues of concern previously raised.

–There were no matters arising.
· Any other business
The next meeting is Tuesday 22nd April 2008 at 9.30 am in a Committee Room at the Civic Centre, Swinton.
Future meetings are likely to take place at end of June and end of September this will be particularly crucial should council support the recommendation to merge the audit committee and the accounts committee.
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